2. 'The Transport Debate Continues' by Lorraine Gradwell
Easier to read version
The original version of this article was published in the February 1989 issue of Coalition magazine.
You can find all the articles from the February 1989 issue of Coalition magazine here[link]
This article is by Lorraine Gradwell. Lorraine was a member of GMCDP for many years and wrote a lot of articles for Coalition magazine.
At this time, Lorraine was working for GMCDP as a Development Worker. Part of her job was about transport for disabled people.
Lorraine was the chair of a disabled people's working group for the Greater Manchester Public Transport Authority (PTA).
Passenger Transport Authorities were the parts of local councils who ran local bus and tram routes.
This group had people in it from GMCDP and other disabled people's organisations, as well as people from the different councils in Greater Manchester.
The working group had been meeting for 18 months when she wrote this.
Lorraine says that she has stopped chairing the working group. But she is still representing GMCDP in the group.
The new chair is Ron Goulden, who is from another Disabled People’s Organisation called the Manchester Disability Forum.
Lorraine thinks everyone in the working group has learned a lot in 18 months - not just the disabled people, but the people from the council too.
At the moment the working group is deciding what to say about the PTA Policy Review.
The Policy Review says what the PTA want to do with public transport in the future.
Lots of the people in the working group have been finding it difficult to know what to say about it.
They feel like the people in charge at the PTA have not been telling them enough about what is happening.
The PTA agreed on the Policy Review in October. They have already started doing some of the things that it says they should do.
Lorraine thinks this is strange because they have said that the Working Group has got until February to tell them what they think about it.
So it seems like they do not want to listen to what the Working Group thinks about the new transport plans.
For example, they have started setting up groups in the different boroughs of Greater Manchester to talk about having more Ring-and-Ride buses.
Some of those groups have started having meetings already.
But the PTA's own Working Group have not had time to say what they think about starting more Ring-and-Ride buses yet.
So some of the disabled people in the Working Group are angry because they feel like the PTA is ignoring them.
There were things that they wanted to say about the Ring-and-Ride buses, but the PTA is not listening.
One thing was that they do not think the PTA has thought enough about other things they could have instead of more Ring-and-Ride buses.
They could be making the ordinary buses more accessible instead.
The Working Group also think that the PTA is using the wrong sort of buses for Ring-and-Ride.
And they think that the PTA are ignoring other groups that are already doing door-to-door transport for disabled people.
They also think that the PTA have not been good at asking people what they think about what they are doing.
Now the PTA are planning to start having Ring-and-Ride in Salford, Trafford and Oldham.
They did not have it in any of those places before.
But they cannot tell everyone yet that they are doing it.
They are supposed to ask more people what they think about it before they start doing it. This is called consultation.
The PTA should only start doing the things they are having a consultation about when the consultation is finished.
The Working Group has to tell the PTA that they agree with what they are doing before the PTA can do it.
But it looks like the PTA are doing what they want anyway.
They are already talking about advertising jobs for people to run the new Ring-and-Ride buses in Trafford.
They do not know whether or not the Working Group thinks it is a good idea.
So if the Working Group says they do not think it is a good idea, Lorraine thinks the PTA will ignore them.
They already ignored disabled people at a consultation meeting in Trafford.
There were 5 disabled people at the meeting. All of them said they did not want Ring-and-Ride buses.
But the non-disabled people at the meeting said they did want Ring-and-Ride buses.
Two of the non-disabled people were Trafford councillors and another one used to be.
So the PTA ignored the disabled people and only listened to the non-disabled people in the meeting.
The same thing happened in Oldham.
The PTA said that Ring-and-Ride was the only transport for disabled people that they would do there.
They did not care if disabled people wanted something different.
In Stockport and Rochdale, the PTA want to have some door-to-door transport and some other accessible buses.
Some people in Rochdale want to find out whether that is what disabled people really want.
They are going to have a conference to tell people what is happening and to see if people might want something different.
They also want to do some research to find out what other kinds of transport might be possible.
Lorraine wonders whether the PTA will listen to what people say at this conference. She thinks probably not!
For example, someone who works for the PTA asked her why disabled people do not like Ring-and-Ride. Lorraine thinks they should have understood that already.
She thinks the PTA like Ring-and-Ride because it costs less than making ordinary buses accessible, and because it works within a small area.
Planners say that is what disabled people want, but this isn't true.
Disabled people do not want Ring-and-Ride because it keeps them separate from everyone else.
It only works for a few disabled people, not for everyone.
Disabled people want to be able to use the same public transport as everyone else.
Lorraine thinks the people who plan public transport do not know what disabled people are really like.
They think that all disabled people are like old people who are scared of going anywhere.
So they probably only want to go to a few places, and not to go far away from their homes.
Lorraine thinks that there are some disabled people who really are like this.
But there are not very many of them. So it is wrong to plan things as if all disabled people were the same.
Lorraine thinks that the local transport planners only ever want to talk about Ring-and-Ride, not any other kind of transport for disabled people.
Lots of disabled people have asked them to come up with other ideas.
But they have still not thought of any. And it is the planners who are able to find that out more easily than anyone else.
So Lorraine thinks that the planners are not going to come up with anything better than Ring-and-Ride.
Another thing that the PTA are talking about in their Policy Review is taxis.
In London there is a rule that says all new taxis need to be accessible for wheelchair users.
Lorraine thinks that Manchester should have this rule as well.
A company that makes taxis has started making taxis that are wheelchair accessible.
The PTA says that disabled people should be able to book accessible taxis through something called a Mobility Centre.
To book taxis through this centre, disabled people will have to become members of the centre.
Lorraine thinks this is not good enough. Disabled people should be able to book taxis the same way as everyone else.
She thinks that if all the accessible taxis are booked through these new centres, there will not be enough left for anyone else to book.
She thinks most disabled people will want to book taxis by calling the taxi company or going to a taxi rank, like everyone else.
The PTA do not seem to have asked disabled people what they think of this idea before doing it.
Lorraine thinks they have not really thought properly about their idea of a mobility centre. Whoever came up with it does not know what disabled people actually want.
She says that, if the council were serious about it, they would talk to disabled people about ways to make it work properly.
They would be talking about whether the centre is accessible, and whether workers there are disabled people who understand how the transport they offer works.
None of that has happened at all!
Lorraine thinks the PTA do not really understand what disabled people want or need.
Lorraine also talks about some other things that were happening to do with transport.
There was a conference about transport for elderly and disabled people coming up in Sweden.
When Lorraine heard about this conference, she told the PTA that they should pay for some people from Greater Manchester to go to it.
They said yes, but they would only pay for one person from the Disabled People's Working Group and one person from the Elderly Person's Working Group.
They would also  pay for two councillors to go, and some people who work for the PTA. They didn't say how many of those.
The PTA have said that they want to do a presentation at the conference.
If they can do this, then the people who are organising the conference will pay for them to go.
Lorraine thinks that if they can get that, then they can afford to send more people from the Disabled People's Working Group.
And the PTA have said that the people who go to the conference will be speaking for the PTA, not the Disabled People's Working Group.
Lorraine thinks this means they are scared that the Disabled People's Working Group will say bad things about them.
The PTA are planning to start a tram system called Metrolink.
They have said that this will be fully accessible. But people are wondering whether it actually will be.
The PTA are doing something called tendering for the Metrolink system.
This means they are asking companies to tell the PTA why they could do the best job of running it.
The PTA will pick the company that they think is best and pay them to run the trams.
This will probably be the company that says they can do it the cheapest. So they might not care about making the trams accessible for disabled people.
The Manchester Disability Forum have asked the PTA about this.
The PTA said that any company who runs the trams will have to make them accessible, or they will not be allowed to do it.
They also said that they can meet the Manchester Disability Forum to talk about it if they are worried about it.
Lorraine is glad that they have promised this, but she wants the PTA to make sure it really happens.
Lorraine ends the article with some good news.
In County Durham, they have started using some new buses. These new buses are a lot more accessible than most buses.
The buses have a very low floor and a built-in ramp that comes out from under the floor.
So it is very easy for wheelchair users to get on them, or for anyone with a pram or a shopping trolley.
Lorraine wishes Ron, the new chair of the Working Group, good luck for doing a difficult job.
She hopes that he will keep on challenging the PTA to do better for disabled people.
She thinks that the Working Group can have a lot of power to make transport better for disabled people in the future.
